BRITISH SOCIOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION MEDICAL SOICIOLOGY GROUP

DRAFT minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Friday 15th September 2006, 12.45pm in the Auditorium, James Watt Centre, Heriot Watt University, Edinburgh.

Fifty members of the BSA Medical sociology Group attended the meeting.   Apologies were received from Louise Woodward, committee member.    Kim Clarke took the minutes

1. Minutes of the last meeting (16/09/05)

The minutes of the AGM held on Friday 16th September 2005 were approved.

2. Matters arising

There were no matters arising, which were not covered elsewhere in the agenda.

3. Elections

[a] To the group committee

Kim Clarke has ended her four-year term but the committee wished to co-opt her onto the committee for 2006-07, as she will take over as co-convenor in September 2007. There were two members standing for re-election Louise Woodward and David Rankin, both of whom wished to stand for a further two years. They therefore were re-elected unopposed.  Consequently there were no vacancies on the committee.

[b] To the editorial board of Sociology of Health & Illness [2 vacancies]

The nominees were Carl May, Nina Hallowell, Richenda Power, and Richard Tutton.

4. Convenor’s Report

[a] Gillian Bendelow gave the convenor’s report. The 38th Medical Sociology conference programme comprised 166 oral presentations (there were 13 withdrawals before the programme was published) 2 plenary presentations, Robert Dingwall and Linda McKie on Saturday, 7 workshops (including the publishing workshop) and 5 posters. 

[b] This year a total of 244 delegates registered for the conference of which 198 were UK based and 46 were non-UK based which are the conferences’ largest ratios of non-UK delegates. Of the non-UK delegates attending the conference this included: 10 delegates from Australia; 3 delegates from Belgium; 1 delegate from Brazil; 2 delegates from Canada; 3 delegates from Denmark; 1 delegate from Finland; 2 delegates from France; 1 delegate from Germany; 8 delegates from Ireland; 1 delegate from Israel; 1 delegate from New Zealand; 8 delegates from Norway; 2 delegates from Spain and 3 delegates from the USA.

[c] There were 64 (last year 81) delegates who identified themselves as newcomers and or postgraduates.    There were 14 UK subsidies taken up of the 20 places offered.  Members were encouraged to publicise the UK bursaries.  There were no international bursaries this year due to financial constraints. The SHI foundation/BSA Medical Sociology Group free student place scheme was not taken up this year. 

[d] The Medical Sociology Committee were thanked for their contribution to the conference organisation. Thanks to Kim Clarke, Paul Godin and Richard Compton who put together the programme and organised the chairs, Julia Lawton for doing the conference publicity and being committee secretariat, David Rankin and Oonagh Corrigan organised the SHI book prize. Richard Compton organised the audio-visual needs and technical support. Richard Tutton and Richard Compton organised the Phil Strong Memorial Prize, which thanks to them received far more interest this year. David Rankin was responsible for the entertainment.  Louise Woodward and Richard Tutton were responsible for the publishers and the hugely successful publishing workshop. Louise was also responsible for delegates with special needs and Oonagh Corrigan was also responsible for regional and study groups. 

Michael Traynor was thanked for his co-opted role of liaison regarding the medical sociology group register.  Chris Yuill was thanked for his valuable liaison work with the BSA executive.   Jude Robinson and colleagues were thanked for their work on Medical Sociology Online.  The SHI foundation was thanked; in particular Mick Bloor and Roisin Pill for her support regarding the bursaries.    The committee were grateful to all those who have agreed to chair sessions.

A special mention was made for Nicola Gibson for her work with the committee on the medical sociology group committee and she had left her post at the BSA just last week.

[e] Michael Traynor reported on the progress of the medical sociology Group register.   Michael had been able to find two programmers who could technically produce the register.    SHI where approached to host the online register on their website and at this AGM agreed this was possible.  The committee would take the register forward at its next meeting.

5. Financial Report

[a] Nina Halloway gave the Financial Report.   The financial report showed the sum, at the end of September 2005, for the audited accounts at £71, 103.  The management fee had been approved at the 2005 AGM. 

As of the 30th June this year the balance of the Medsoc group was just under £80, 000.  It is budgeted to rise to £85, 000 at the end of September 2006.  This should be sufficient to cover any costs for the year.   Today the management fee is estimated at £18, 633 and the AGM approved the management fee.

[b] Conference attendance has reduced over the year and looses annually around 20delegates.   Those delegates translate into quite a lot of money.    As a committee, if the trend continues long term, will review how the conference proceeds and may have to suggest some radical changes to increase attendance.     

This year’s conference is in a different venue because of delegate feedback on the familiarity of York and its increase in conference charges.  At the time Heriot Watt was booked it was thought its costs would compare with York.  However their pricing structure has proved more complicated than first thought and the costs far higher than first anticipated.   The conference is in effect forty-eight hours and we had paid two days previously at York but Heriot Watt charged the group for three days.  The 2006 Heriot Watt conference has a proposed budget deficit of approximately 

£8, 000.  The committee were alerted to this early enough to make some cost cutting which included there being no crèche made available this year.    Crèche facilities last year cost just under £2, 500 for three children who would not have required crèche facilities for the whole conference.  The committee cut its offer of international and student bursaries.  Fortunately the SHI foundation offered to support some student bursaries though unfortunately no one applied.   The committee will review these bursaries for 2007.

[c] Next year the conference will take place in the Britannia Adelphi hotel, Liverpool.  It will occur one week earlier on the 6th – 8th September.  The committee hoped this will generate a fresh new amount of people attending and term will not have started.  The cost of the conference will be the same rate as the 2006 conference in terms of what the delegates will pay.  The conference will actually be slightly cheaper to run at the Adelphi.     The deficit that will be carried into next year has meant there will not be a crèche in 2007.  Crèche provision and bursaries will be assessed when finances improve.  

The conference the following year, 2008 will be at the University of Sussex.  The year after, in 2009 the conference will be at the University of Manchester.   We are bringing the conference forward one week to encourage greater participation.   

We have not yet set the registration rates for 2008 and 2009, that will depend on how much deficit was have this year and whether there is any in 2007.

Members were urged to persuade colleagues to attend future medical sociology group conferences

6. Prizes

Phil Strong Memorial Prize 2006 - 2007

Richard Compton reported that this year there were five applications for the Phil Strong bursary.   The prize was awarded to Kerry Jones, University of Bristol who is being supervised by Ruth Levita.
The Sociology of Health and Illness book prize

Those who attended the first plenary would know already that The Sociology of Health and Illness book prize was awarded to Iain Wilkinson for: “Suffering: A Sociological Introduction’.  Thanks were given to the members of the SHI book prize committee and in particular Mildred Blaxter.

7. Sociology of Health and Illness – Editors' report 

[a] Elizabeth gave the final report from the Nottingham editorial team.  The team was a couple of weeks away from completing their 6-year term.   The editorship of the journal is passing into the very capable hands of a team lead by Clive Seale and based at Brunnel.   Other members of the team are Steven Wainwright and Clare Williams from KCL, Jonathan Gabe from Royal Holloway and Pascale Allotey and Daniel Reidpath.

Members were encouraged to submit a paper, as usual electronically and it would be directed to the new editors.

[b] The journal continues to attract a very healthy number of submissions. Currently receiving 300 submissions. Approximately half of those submissions come from the UK.   A significant number also coming from North America, Australasia, from other parts of Europe and a small but growing number from other places including parts of Africa and the middle East.  Of those submission 40 – 45 papers are published a year.

[c] It was reported that there was a significant rise in the impact factor of the journal for 2005 and it stands at 2.169.  This puts the journal in 4th place out of the 94 sociology journals that are rated. Also 4th place in the Social Sciences Biomedical category.

[d] The time lag between acceptance of a paper and publication in the print version of the journal is longer than the team would choose.   The 2007 volume of the journal is full and a dozen papers that have been accepted will appear in the 2008 volume.  The incoming editors will do what they can to reduce the time lag.   It was noted that the online early system meant work would reach the public domain earlier than the print version. Hefce have confirmed that those papers that are out in online early before the RAE deadline they will count towards the RAE.

[e] The annual monograph continues to be a very popular part of the journal.  Monograph Twelve, ‘Bio Ethics: A view from here’ is expected out relatively soon.   Monograph 13  ‘Ethnicity, Health and Health Care’ is well under way with 11 papers at the referring stage.  Recently the SHI board agreed to commission Monograph 14 which will be about pharmaceuticals and society.  A team including Jonathan Gabe and Simon Williams will edit it.   Those interested in submitting an abstract should approach the Monograph Editor Hannah Bradby or Jonathan Gabe during the conference.  The deadline for submissions is mid November.  Details are in the conference programme.

[f] Finally on behalf of the Nottingham team; Robert Dingwall, Alison Pilnick and Nicky James, Elizabeth thanked the medical sociology community for all their support and encouragement given to the team over the last six years. The editors felt privileged to be trusted with the responsibility of a very important outlet for scholarship in this sub discipline.  They wished their successors every success as they take the journal forward.  

8. Sociology of Health and Illness – Foundation report 

[a]  Mick Bloor, the new chair of the Trustees, spoke on behalf of the SHI foundation. Rosin Pill had stepped down as chair at the conference and Gareth Williams stepped down has treasurer.  

[b] Mick reported on future spending of the Foundation money.   They had funded a fully funded PhD, which starts this October.   Though there is not enough income to provide full funding annually the Foundation will again offer a part funded Phd award.  This includes £3,000 to the student and £3, 000 to the institution for a four-year PhD.   The Foundation will promote details on their website www.shifoundation.org.uk
[c] The foundation will also fund workshops and members were encouraged to write for amounts up to £2,000 for small workshops and symposium.   The announcement and submission form is available on the Foundation website.

That morning the Foundation had agreed to work with SHI to try and run a symposium tied to each Monograph.

The foundation is due to announce a research initiation grants, again in competition, where they will offer up to 5K for groups who submit a costed proposal to work towards a research grant application which would involve planning meetings, for collaborators to travel and stay overnight and be funded.

9. Medical Sociology Online 

Jude Robinson reported on behalf of the Liverpool team.   The first edition is scheduled for October.   The team hoped the conference highlighted what Medical Sociology Online could offer first time authors, new authors and established authors.   Their website is now up and running in the publications section of the BSA website. Its success is dependent on the Medical Sociology community and those not interested in submitting a paper were encouraged to take leaflets back to distribute to their postgrads and first time authors.  The team felt they were the gateway to accessible publishing.   It was hoped there would be two editions annually.  It is set up as a free access publication, deliberately to be accessible to everybody.  Though the name has been changed, maybe orientated towards a journalistic function the primary function is to keep people in touch, to reflect views and opinions.  The move away from MSN was discussed with the previous editors.   It was not to move away from what was done previously but it was an acknowledgement that the jiscmail system was doing a splendid job of disseminating future events, and prizes than a static publication could do and that function was being covered. Medical Sociology Online is seen has a forum for people to respond to ongoing debates in sociology.

10. Regional and Study Groups 

Gillian Bendelow reported that work on Regional and Study Groups ongoing with the BSA and MSO.   The groups profile has been raised with the BSA.  The committee had discussed how the Medsoc Group is listed as a study group on the BSA website when it is very different from other kinds of BSA study groups.

11. Election Results

Clive Seale reported those elected for the SHI Board were to be displayed on the conference notice board later that evening.

There are more than two places currently on the board.  Traditionally the board appoints as well as receives elected ones.   That is by co-option or invitation.  Those that stand are considered in those co-opted or invited.   When co-opting the board takes into account the range of subject expertise on the editorial board and the interests of people who have expressed an interest in sitting on the board.   They also look at people who have not expressed an interest who the board might be able to persuade.

Those not elected were thanked for standing and participating in the election.

12. Any other business

There was no other business.

The next AGM will be held at the Britannia Adelphi Hotel, Liverpool on Friday 7th September 2007 during the 39th Annual Conference.

DRAFT minutes of the BSA Medical Sociology Group Annual General Meeting held on Friday 15th September 2006, James Watt Centre, Heriot Watt University, Edinburgh.

